Draft – For approval on 12th February 2019 


MINUTES GOTHERINGTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING OF 8TH JANUARY 2019 AT 7.30PM IN THE REX RHODES BUILDING
Present:  Cllr Samuels (Chairman), Cllr Keyte (Vice Chairman), and Cllrs Harmer, Ryman, Osborne; and Cllr Gore (TBC), and 3 members of the public.                                                              In attendance:   Robert Stone (Parish Clerk).
                                                                   Items
1. Welcome – The Chairman welcomed everyone, and received apologies for absence from Cllrs Churchill, and Ward. Cllr Rear’s completed “Acceptance of Office” form was counter signed by the Clerk.  The Chairman then formally asked if anyone was intending to record or film the meeting.  No one was.
2. To approve the minutes of the meeting of 11th December 2018   -   Approved subject to the following amendments:                                    
Item 5:       Replace “It was hoped a series of events” with “It was hoped the Fun Day”.                      Item: 6.4:   Add “The first duty was to compile a list of Section 106 items”                                    Item: 6.6    Add “Formal quotes needed. Funds to be raised by village fundraising (Fun Day etc).”                                                                                                                                        Appendix A (Under Service of Poweroll)  “Cost to be reimbursed by the Cricket Club”.

2.1 Matters arising not on the agenda:                                                                                                      

 Hallmaster system, including progress on the associated keycode system for the doors of the three halls. -  The Chairman advised that Cllr Ward had been unable to spend time progressing this system.  This would be taken forward by a working group.  Chairman    
Update on the fence around Freeman Field. –   Cllr Harmer said he had discussed the fence with the contractor on site, and it had been agreed that the wire would be re-tensioned with new tensioners.  Additional remedial works would also be done within two weeks.
3 To receive declarations of interest for items on the agenda below – None received.
4.  Public Session     
4.1  Residents’ comments and concerns:          
· Freeman Field - Council decisions should be transparent; there were three other access points from private land.  The Clerk explained the Council debated erecting the fence on the boundary to the field and resolved to approve in public session.

· Manor Lane dog bin still required attention. Action: Clerk for February agenda
· Speed of traffic through the village.  Moving VAS signs may improve matters.

· Queries were raised about an earlier version of the draft budget, including tree maintenance. Trees near the school were dangerous.

· Village footpaths needed attention particularly the path opposite the village hall.  Residents not maintaining their boundary fences, and hedges needed to be contacted.  Councillors undertook to investigate complaints.  Cllr Keyte said he would follow up the fence falling on path number AGO18.  

· Cllr Rear said she would contact Terry Cole, Charles Church Malleson Road Site Agent, re the public right of way AGO 6, re the temporary closure order which runs out on 12 January 2019 and to raise with him the subject of the concrete base which sits half way across the line of the path at a point behind the hedge close to the point where Shutter Lane turn south. The purpose of the meeting would be to discuss reasons for continuing temporary closure since the path is recorded as 2m wide in the Statement which accompanies the Definitive Map, similar to the Coffin Path which was not closed during construction work on the Centaur Homes Site (Shutter Lane).  

4.2  To receive Borough Councillor & County Councillor Reports – Cllr Gore (TBC) spoke on the Ashchurch Concept Masterplan.  This was part of the Joint Core Strategy Review, and related to the housing shortage. Money was available for highways from the government for garden town.  The masterplan would provide 10,000 homes in Ashchurch over 20 years with a target of 600 homes per year.  At present the A46 was a huge issue, and was a potential problem for Oxenton and Gotherington. The A46 Partnership had considered the issue since 1993 but no funds were available.  Neither had there been any work on the flood plain issue.  
5. The Chairman’s report                                                                                                                     - Bank statements and correspondence will now be received by the current Clerk.                              - The only regular user of John Woolley Pavilion was the Baby Sensor group. More bookings were needed.  The current rate was only £8/hour.                                                                                – The future grass cutting season needed to be discussed with Sophie Hunt (Grounds Maintenance project Officer at TBC) as soon as possible to discuss costs and frequency of costs.  Action:  Clerk                                                                                                                              - A working group was needed to review charges for GPC community buildings.                   Action: Chairman & Clerk for February agenda                                                                                           - Two more benches and a “No ball game sign” were needed outside the Rex Rhodes Building.     Action:  Cllr Osborne to progress                                                                                                                                          – GPC’s Facebook was now live. Please have a look.                                                                            – Similarly GPC’s website was on line. Both needed publicising.                                             – RRB’s roller blinds needed to be reviewed.  Action:  Cllr Osborne volunteered to do this.      -  RRB loft insulation  Action:   Cllr Harmer to advise on costs. Clerk to add to next agenda.  -  Ideas were needed from residents on S106 projects.  Action:  S106 working group.                               
6. (a) Finance 
6.1 Resolve to approve the following payments: 
	Robert Stone
	Salary – November 2018
	£444.15

	Robert Stone
	Expenses – Internet & mobile
	£20.00

	Dawn Gibbon
	Cleaning
	£143.75


6.2 To receive a finance report at 31st December 2018.  – The Clerk (as Finance Officer) reported on the following expenditure and receipts for December as shown on the Council’s bank account. He was experiencing some difficulty in providing an audit trail for highlighted items.  It was noted that £1200 was owed by Garden House for November.
	05/12/2018
	
	
	JONATHAN W GORE FENCE BALANCE 
	1000
	
	
	
	22813.38

	06/12/2018
	
	
	WATER PLUS – Ongoing DD.  Overpayment to be refunded.  RFO querying.
	153.47
	
	
	
	22659.91

	06/12/2018
	
	
	JASON TILLEY RRB WORK 14/9/18
	50
	0
	50
	
	22609.91

	10/12/2018
	
	
	Oxenton PC Playing Field.
	
	
	
	80
	22689.91

	14/12/2018
	
	
	1&1 INTERNET LTD. V70329984-99764023
	1.19
	0.2
	0.99
	
	22688.72

	14/12/2018
	
	
	· Marquee hire September 18
	
	
	
	70
	22758.72

	14/12/2018
	
	
	· Garden House Nursery
	
	
	
	2065.02
	24823.74

	14/12/2018
	
	
	JDA HANDYMAN RRB KICKWALL 
	335
	0
	335
	
	24488.74

	14/12/2018
	
	
	POWCER SERVICES - Cricket roller service (to be refunded by cricket club)
	241.28
	40.21
	201.07
	
	24247.46

	14/12/2018
	
	
	WILLIAM WINDOWS - RRB replacement doors 

	2887.1
	
	
	
	21360.36

	14/12/2018
	
	
	DAWN GIBBONS NOVEMBER CLEANING 
	235.75
	0
	235.75
	
	21124.61

	14/12/2018
	
	
	HMRC – PAYE 120PR01312074 083210 
	111
	0
	111
	
	21013.61

	14/12/2018
	
	
	SLCC ROBERT STONE GPC 
	125
	0
	125
	
	20888.61

	19/12/2018
	
	
	ROBERT STONE SALARY NOV 2018 
	444.15
	0
	444.15
	
	20444.46

	19/12/2018
	
	
	ROBERT STONE EXPENSES NOV 
	20
	0
	20
	
	20424.46

	20/12/2018
	
	
	ELLIE ARNETT – JIP Hire.18/11/18
	
	
	
	40
	20464.46

	31/12/2018
	
	
	BRIT GAS BUSINESS 601155617230814000
	122.79
	6.14
	116.65
	
	20341.67


TOTALS                                                                                                £5276.73                      £2255.02
	Bank reconciliation at 31st  December 2018 

	

	Opening cash balance    1 Dec 2018              £23,813.38

	Plus receipts                                                   £   2,255.02

	Less authorised payments                              £  5,726.73

Less o/s cheque payment (GRCC Sub)          £       25.00

	Available monies 1 Jan 2019                        £20,316.67 


6.3 To finalise the budget, and agree the precept, for 2019/20.   – The Council scrutinised expenditure items line by line.  The total for the coming year was £25,200.  Forecast income from lettings was £12,500, and forecast VAT recovery £1000.   A copy of the budget may be seen on the GPC website.
Action:  Clerk to notify Tewkesbury BC of the approved precept of £12,000 for 2019/20.   
6.4 To approve current GPC bid to Tewkesbury BC for S106 payments to the parish; and approve setting up a list of projects for future bids. – The Council treated this as a confidential item as the Borough Council has requested community organisations to make bids for the the Shutter Lane S106 monies which total £9,357.18.  Cllr Osborne was asked to retire from the discussion in view of potential conflict of interests. The results of this local expressions of interest exercise will be reported at a future meeting.  Action:  Cllr Keyte to submit GPC’s bid to TBC.  

(b) Parish Council Policies and Procedures                                                                                     6.5 To approve a GPC Dispensations Policy, and delegation of non-pecuniary written applications for dispensation to the Clerk   - Resolved to approve this policy, and decisions on non-pecuniary dispensations to the Clerk.    Action:  To display the policy on the GPC website. 
6.6  To approve updating the Council’s Action Plan.  – Resolved to produce an updated Plan for consideration by the Council in February.  Action: Clerk
 6.7  To consider carrying out another traffic survey within the village.  – Resolved to carry out a new two week survey at different points in the village to update the previous 2013 survey. Action:  Chairman
6.8  To approve a Communication Policy. – Resolved to approve the policy prepared by     Cllr Ryman, and make a copy available on the GPC website.  Action:  Chairman
7. To discuss current Planning Applications - None received.
7.1 To consider supporting Ashchurch Rural PC in objecting to Tewkesbury BC’s Concept Masterplan for Ashchurch. – Following discussion resolved to object to the increased pressures of additional vehicles on the local road network.

[Clerk – A copy of the Council’s objection is attached at Appendix A.] 
8. Freeman Field, Rex Rhodes Building & John Woolley Pavilion
8.1 To approve the replacement of the steps from Freeman Field to the neighbouring fields subject to costs being limited to the necessary materials. – Cllr Harmer agreed to discuss with the land owner.                                                                                            Action:  Cllr Harmer
8.2 To receive a progress report on maintenance works to the Rex Rhodes Building                             - Cllr Harmer said he had cleared moss from the roof. Works on the guttering, soffits and facias would be carried out in the following week.                                     Action: Cllr Harmer
9. Other Matters
9.1 To discuss First Aid Course(s) for the village   -   Cllr Churchill had circulated details of Emergency First Aid at Work courses at £50/head but this was thought to be costly.  The Chairman had contacted Jenny Aplin. She has offered a daytime or evening talk on Jan 14th, 16th, 23rd or 28th                                                                                          Action: Chairman
 9.2 To receive an update on Village Event in 2019, and consider a suitable name for the week of events – It was clarified that this would be a day of events. Date to be confirmed. Detailed discussion was deferred until the next meeting.                                                                                                                               
9.3 To receive an update on the Emergency Action Plan. -  Deferred with a view to consulting residents later in the year.
9.4 To approve the specification for the maintenance works on the Gazebo.  – The following specification was agreed:
- Repair loose boards to roof and frame work using appropriate wood glue and screws.
- Secure all hand rails and roofing struts. 
- Replace Damaged Panels where needed. 
- Replace Rotten Roof Lining with Breathable Membrane. 
- Secure seating area. 
- Treat whole building with wood preserver (recommend Dark Brown as this does not weather so quickly   
9.5  To discuss drainage in the village, and in particular from Malleson Road from Woolstone Lane westwards. – Cllr Rear said she would make contact with the new Local Highways manager with a view to bringing a list of ongoing problems to his attention, and inviting him to a site meeting.  She had noted that a drain was to be put in from the attenuation pond on the new development to the land drainage system.                              Action:  Cllr Rear
10. Date of the next Council Meeting – Confirmed as 12th February 2019.
The meeting ended at 10.05pm.

=================================================================

Appendix A     
Email of 10th January 2019 to Tewkesbury BC

Ashchurch Rural Parish Council has written to a number of nearby local councils to seek their support in opposing the  Ashchurch Concept Masterplan that Tewkesbury Borough Council has launched and subsequently amended by adding 2000 houses to allow for Garden Town status. 

Gotherington Parish Council discussed the issues arising at its meeting on Tuesday 8th January 2019, and decided to add its voice to Ashchurch Rural Parish Council in declaring that: 

· the current infrastructure is unable to sustain a development of the scale and location planned. The A46 is at capacity and the Masterplan concedes this fact stating that junction 9 of the M5 in particular is a significant problem with major works required to alleviate the issue. The major works referred to above may alleviate some traffic from passing through the area via J9 but it will not alleviate traffic from passing within nor from this area. 

· There is currently c 115 Ha of employment land in place already with planning permission for an additional 25Ha adjacent to J9 which will further exacerbate the problem. The plan proposes to add yet another 120Ha of employment land around J9 thus doubling it. The resultant additional traffic being added to what is already a serious problem and there are no realistic solutions within the plan.

· Phase 1 of the Masterplan proposes 3180 houses within an area where there is no solution possible to develop infrastructure to access the A46 unless the MOD site is available. There are no plans to release this site with the next review due in approx. 10 years and even if released at that time will take some years to become available. It also conjoins Northway and Ashchurch developments by infill (contrary to Garden Town principles) and subsequent Phases are tenuous without any substantive deliverable solution to the traffic issues within the area.

Not only will the current Ashchurch Masterplan destroy existing rural communities it will also exacerbate the significant problems on the A46, & J9 of the M5 resulting in unacceptable congestion, and is likely to have a detrimental effect on the flow of traffic along the A435 that runs through the parish of Gotherington.

I should be grateful for an acknowledgement of this response to the proposed Ashchurch Concept Masterplan.

Yours sincerely,

Robert Stone

Gotherington Parish Clerk & RFO 
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